
Zarqawi And the D-Word  

Is Democracy Un-Islamic?  

By Fawaz A. Gerges,  

Washington Post 

Sunday, January 30, 2005; Page B01  

If President Bush wanted to conjure up someone from central casting to act as a foil to his 

inauguration call for worldwide freedom, he couldn't ask for a villain more fitting than 

the terrorist leader Abu Musab Zarqawi, who, on the eve of Iraqi elections, denounced 

democracy as an "evil principle."  

In a widely disseminated Internet audiotape, Zarqawi didn't merely say that he opposed 

the mechanics or timing of the U.S.-run elections being held today in Iraq to choose a 

275-member assembly and transitional government. And he didn't say he thought Iraqis 

should wait and vote after U.S. occupation forces depart. No, Zarqawi said that he 

opposes any elections under any circumstances.  

In doing so, he sets up a clash with more at stake than the outcome of today's voting. In 

the audiotape, which surfaced last Sunday, Zarqawi, the most feared and wanted militant 

in Iraq, declared a "fierce war" against all those "apostates" who take part in the elections. 

He called candidates running in the elections "demi-idols" and the people who plan to 

vote for them "infidels." And he railed against democracy because he said it supplants the 

rule of God with that of a popular majority. This wicked system, he said disapprovingly, 

is based on "freedom of religion and belief" and "freedom of speech" and on "separation 

of religion and politics." Democracy, he added, is "heresy itself."  

The questions Zarqawi raises go way beyond the elections in Iraq to the whole issue of 

modernization of the Arab world. Is democracy un-Islamic? Is there a fundamental clash 

between the principles of representative government and the principles of Islam?  

Increasingly, Muslims themselves are saying no. A small but influential group of Islamic 

intellectuals is saying that Muslims should see democracy as compatible with Islam. 

Islamic political parties and movements across North Africa and the Middle East are 

deciding with greater frequency to take part in elections whenever possible. In the 

Palestinian Authority balloting, the radical Islamic Resistance Movement, known as 

Hamas, has entered candidates in races for local offices. In Egypt, Islamic political 

activists are urging President Hosni Mubarak to retire and permit free elections. And in 

Iraq, Grand Ayatollah Ali Sistani, the revered Shiite cleric, issued an edict saying 

participation in the balloting today was a "religious duty."  

That explains, in part, the recent increase in violence in Iraq. Zarqawi and other foes of 

democracy cannot rely on public sentiment to keep people away from the polls. Instead 

they must turn to fear, instilled by suicide bombings and brutal attacks. Hardly a day has 

gone by without insurgents threatening to "wash the streets of Baghdad with the voters' 

blood." The intimidation campaign is relentless. "Oh people, be careful. Be careful not to 



be near the centers of blasphemy and vice, the polling centers. . . . Don't blame us but 

blame yourselves" if you are harmed, a Web statement issued in the group's name last 

week said.  

Zarqawi's diatribe against democracy echoed the views of Osama bin Laden who, in an 

audiotape broadcast in December, endorsed Zarqawi as his deputy in Iraq and called for a 

boycott of the Iraqi elections. "In the balance of Islam, this constitution is heresy, and 

therefore everyone who participates in this election will be considered infidels," he said. 

Bin Laden lashed out at fellow Muslims who support the electoral process, admonishing 

listeners to "beware of henchmen [such as Sistani and other clerics] who speak in the 

name of Islamic parties and of groups who urge people to participate in this blatant 

apostasy." For bin Laden, Zarqawi and other militants in Iraq, the goal is not just to drive 

Americans out of the war-torn country but also to impose their own reactionary theocratic 

model on Iraq. In their eyes, democracy is the antithesis of puritan Islam.  

Although foreign militants such as Zarqawi number fewer than 1,000, according to Gen. 

George W. Casey Jr., the commander of U.S. forces in Iraq, they appear to have made 

informal but effective alliances with homegrown radical Sunni rebels with whom they 

share an intrinsic loathing of democracy. In December, three militant Iraqi groups, 

including the guerrilla group Ansar al-Sunna, issued a statement warning that people 

taking part in the "dirty farce" risked attack. "Democracy is a Greek word meaning the 

rule of the people, which means that the people do what they see fit," they said. "This 

concept is considered apostasy and defies the belief in one God -- Muslims' doctrine." 

Ansar al-Sunna had earlier posted a manifesto on its Web site saying that democracy 

amounted to making idols of human beings. 

The bad news is that these insurgents are gaining momentum and could frighten Iraqis 

away from the polls today. A very low Sunni Arab turnout could call into question the 

legitimacy of the elections and the new government. And antidemocratic forces could 

make further inroads into the Sunni Arab community, especially if Iraqi Sunnis feel 

excluded and disenfranchised after the vote. A senior moderate Sunni official who is 

running for office was asked what would happen if the Shiites won a landslide victory. 

"We will all join the armed resistance," he retorted. The longer turmoil continues, the 

more likely it is that Iraq could replace Afghanistan as the main recruiting ground for 

jihadi causes and become a magnet for international terrorism.  

The good news is that the anti-democratic rhetoric by Zarqawi and bin Laden crystallizes 

the political choices facing Muslims worldwide. The jihadis' antidemocratic stance is 

unpalatable to the overwhelming majority of Muslims. Mainstream clerics and Islamists 

have condemned the kidnapping and beheading of civilians and other abuses. After the 

U.S.-led assault on the insurgent stronghold in Fallujah in November, Zarqawi lashed out 

at senior Muslim scholars and clerics for their silence and tepid backing. "You have let us 

down in the darkest circumstances and handed us over to the enemy," he reportedly said 

on an audiotape. 



Although leading Sunni Iraqi clerics and scholars have supported resistance against the 

U.S. occupiers and an election boycott, they insist that they do not oppose democracy and 

say that they intend to get involved in politics after the vote. In defiance of the jihadis' 

threats, the Muslim Scholars Association (which has links to insurgents, says it represents 

3,000 mosques and is the most influential Sunni group to back an election boycott) called 

on Sunni Arabs to help write a constitution and join the political process. If the jihadis' 

antidemocratic message does not resonate with conservative Muslim scholars, it won't fly 

with most Iraqis. 

Outside Iraq, the attitudes of mainstream Islamists, such as the powerful Muslim 

Brotherhood, toward political participation and representation have come a long way in 

the last three decades.  

For reasons of strategy as well as belief, some Muslim intellectuals are rethinking the 

relationship between Islam and democracy and are Islamizing, not rejecting, democracy 

and modernity. Terminology matters. You cannot sell Western liberal democracy to 

Muslims worldwide because Muslims associate it with Western colonialism and power. 

But some Muslims are trying to give democracy an Islamic dress while embracing 

essentials such as elections, human rights and the rule of law.  

Sheik Rachid Ghannouchi, leader of the Tunisian Renaissance Islamic party, has written 

that democracy can shield the Islamic community from autocrats, rather than serve as a 

sword for fighting secularists. Though a vehement critic of Israel (he once said that 

Israeli civilians were legitimate targets), he has become a voice of moderation in Islamic 

politics. He argues that rule of law, elections and citizens' ultimate control over the 

executive are consistent with the Islamic concepts of shura (consultation), ba'ya (oath of 

allegiance) and ijma (consensus). And if elected Islamic regimes fail to live up to their 

promises, Ghannouchi insists that citizens have the right to oust their leaders. While he 

says that Islamic and secular democracies cannot be the same, he rejects the notion that 

"Islamic democracy" must mean perpetual rule by the Islamists.  

The Islamic democratic movement is a work in progress. Unfortunately, pro-Western 

Arab and Muslim dictators, not Islamic activists, keep the gates of power locked and 

block any real democratic opening. In most of the Middle East, they are the jihadis' 

unintentional allies in the fight against the empowerment of ordinary men and women. 

Zarqawi, bin Laden and other jihadis miscalculate monstrously if they think their anti-

democratic diatribes will resonate with ordinary Muslims. Indigenous calls for 

democratic reforms are being heard in almost every corner of the Muslim world, 

including Iran, Egypt, Algeria, Saudi Arabia, Syria and Pakistan. Muslim human rights 

groups and civil society leaders are challenging the autocratic status quo and risking 

arrest and persecution. The democratic genie is already out of the bottle. 

Young Muslims, in particular, long to be in charge of their lives, and they are a huge 

constituency. They are fed up with autocrats and false prophets alike. Young Muslims do 

not want their human rights violated or to live in perpetual fear because of their 



dissenting views. They want their dignity back and long to be proud of their countries, 

which are falling further behind the rest of humanity. 

By declaring an all-out war against the "evil principle" of democracy, Zarqawi and his 

followers are thus swimming against the current of Muslim public opinion and the spirit 

of the times. Few Muslims will buy into their nihilistic and apocalyptic nightmare. 

But the Bush administration, by blindly insisting on holding the elections in Iraq today 

despite widespread violence and misgivings, may not advance the cause of freedom and 

democracy. Elections are not synonymous with democracy and, unless care is taken, they 

could play into the hands of antidemocratic forces. Tomorrow, on the morning after the 

election, the Bush administration and the new Iraqi government must do their utmost to 

reassure Sunni Arabs and bring them into the political process, particularly by involving 

them in the writing of a permanent constitution. Treating every Sunni as a potential 

terrorist deepens fear and a sense of repression that makes the community susceptible to 

extremists. 

In his inaugural address, Bush declared it "the policy of the United States" to promote 

democracy and end tyranny in the Middle East and vowed to "persistently" challenge 

"every ruler and every nation" about how they treat their own people." Muslims, not just 

Americans, will be watching very closely to see how -- or if -- the president translates his 

rhetoric into reality.  
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================================= 
Zarqawi Internet Posting on the Pitfalls of American Democracy 
 
On 22 January, "Irhabi [terrorist]," an active participant in the Al-Izzah discussion 
forum available at www.alezah.com/vb/, posted a 40-minute new audio recording 
by Abu-Mus'ab al-Zarqawi, leader of Tanzim Qa'idat al-Jihad fi Bilad al-Rafidayn 
[Al-Qaida of Jihad Organization in the Land of the Two Rivers]. The following is 
text of the recorded message: 
 
    Praised be God. We praise Him, ask His help, and seek His forgiveness. 
God protect us from our own evils and ill-doings. Whoever is guided by God 
cannot be misled, and whoever is misled cannot be guided. I certify that 
there is no god, but Allah, and that He has no partner. I also certify that 
Muhammad is his subject and messenger. 
 
    God said: "O ye ho believe! Shall I lead you to a bargain that will save 
you from a grievous chastisement? Ye believe in Allah and His Messenger, and 
strive (your utmost) in the cause of Allah with your wealth and your 
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persons. That will be best for you, if ye but knew! He will forgive you your 
sins, and admit you to Gardens beneath which rivers flow, and to beautiful 
mansions in gardens of eternity: That is indeed the supreme triumph.   And 
another (favor will He bestow), which ye do love -- help from Allah and a 
speedy victory. So give the glad tidings to the believers."   [Koranic verses]  
 
    In his book: "Al-Madarij," Ibn-al-Qayyim says: If an infidel enemy rams 
on the land of Islam, they will ram him with God's will. Is it permissible 
for Muslims to submit to fate and stop repulsing it with a similar fate, 
which is the Jihad, with which they repulse God's will with His will? Know 
ye, O Muslims, Jihad for the sake of God today is a cure for many diseases 
from which the nation complains. There is nothing after monotheism 
[al-tawhid] that makes Jihad useful for the country and the people. It is 
the path that God undertook to guide its pursuers, when He said: "And those 
who strive in our (cause) -- We will certainly guide them to our path."  
 
    This was why whenever our ancestors faced a religious problem, they to 
the people of fortified borderline cities and Jihad, in the hope that they 
would find the guidance and correct answer with them. Jihad is also one of 
the doors of Paradise with which God dispels anxiety and grief, as in the 
tradition: Fight in the cause of God, it is one of the doors of paradise. 
God dispels anxiety and grief with it. With Jihad also the purposes of 
religion are preserved and the sanctities are protected, as God told us in 
the verse: "And why should ye not fight in the cause of Allah and of those 
who, being weak, are ill-treated (and oppressed)? Men, women, and children 
whose cry is: O Lord! Rescue us from this town, whose people are oppressors, 
and raise for us from Thee one who will protect; and raise for us from Thee 
one who will help!" 
 
    God said: "And if any strive (with might and main), they do so for their 
own souls; for Allah is free of all needs from all creation." [Koranic 
verses] In other words, the wellbeing coming or accruing from Jihad will be 
for our benefit if we fought in the cause of God. God Almighty can do 
without us and our Jihad. 
 
    Jihad is also one of the great doors of trial, through which the 
monotheist faithful is distinguished from the climbing hypocrite, who 
pretends what he is not, and likes to be praised for what he has not done. 
Jihad is the translator of monotheism and the proof of the sincerity of the 
monotheist. Whoever does not have prior experience with Jihad and affliction 
for the sake of this religion has no right to head the positions of 
leadership and command, no matter what his great knowledge and good speech. 
If he does that he pretends and feigns what he does not have. He is like the 
perjurer. 
 
    The nation is in dire need for this balance and detector in this age, in 



which the climbers, hypocrites, and profiteers have increased. God said: 
"Did ye think that ye would enter Heaven without Allah testing those of you 
who fought hard (in His cause) and remained steadfast?" [Koranic verses] God 
also said: "Those who believe, and emigrate, and fight for the faith, in the 
cause of Allah, as well as those who give them asylum and aid -- those are 
(all) in very truth the believers." [Koranic verses] God also said: "Those 
who believe, and emigrate and strive with might and main in Allah's cause, 
with their goods and their persons, have the highest rank in the sight of 
Allah: They are the people who will achieve (salvation)." [Koranic verses] 
God also said: "Only those are believers who have believed in Allah and His 
Messenger, and have never since doubted, but have striven with their 
belongings and their persons in the cause of Allah: Such are the sincere 
ones." [Koranic verses] 
 
    God Almighty considered their Jihad proof of their sincere faith and 
monotheism and that they are the real believers; that is the real 
monotheists. They are the sincere and winners in this world and the 
Hereafter. As for the ones who do not fight or mobilize; in other words, the 
ones who hearts shiver whenever Jihad is called or a door is opened in the 
nation for giving and sacrifice, they are suspected in their fair and fake 
in their calls. God said: "The ones asking thee for exemption are those who 
believe not in Allah and the Last Day, and whose hearts are in doubt, so 
that they are tossed in their doubts to and fro. If they had intended to 
come out, they would certainly have made some preparation therefore; but 
Allah was averse to their being sent forth; so he made them lag behind, and 
they were told: 'Sit ye among those who sit (inactive)." [Koranic verses] 
 
    God considered their failure to go to Jihad with His messenger, may the 
peace and blessings of God be upon him, as proof of their hypocrisy and lack 
of faith. He also considered non-preparation of the means for Jihad proof of 
their insincerity and true desire to go Jihad in the cause of God. Every 
call and claim has proof and evidence. The tongue's claim without being 
backed by action is not enough. What can one say about the one who 
discourages the nation to go Jihad and incriminates the Mujahidin on their 
Jihad?" 
 
    Shaykh al-Islam Ibn-Taymiyah says in his book: "Worship," God has set 
for the ones that love Him two aims: Following the messenger, may the peace 
and blessings of God be upon him; and Jihad in the cause of God. For Jihad 
is, in fact, an endeavor to obtain what God likes, including faith and 
righteous deeds, and to repulse what he dislikes, including non-belief, 
debauchery, and tyranny. This is the end of what Ibn-Taymiyah said. 
 
    Had the Muslim peoples offered on the path of Jihad in the cause of God 
just a small part of what they offer in the cause of the tyrant, their 
situation would have changed to the better, and there would have had 



something else different from the disgrace, submission, humiliation, and 
subservience to the tyrants. 
 
    What if these peoples had heard about the true reports about the Jihad 
on the land of Iraq? The Jihad plans are proceeding in full swing on the 
land of the two rivers with God's grace. The fruits of Jihad have begun to 
show and follow the correct course, which made the infidel positions in the 
region sleepless. They spliced their ropes, brought their cunning, and 
vented their rancor and tyranny on the good land of Al-Fallujah. 
 
    What have the US usurper, its Al-Rafidah [reference to Shiites as 
labeled by Salafi groups] allies, and others gained from their invasion and 
aggression against the safe land of Islam. Their [the Americans'] scandals 
and exposed lies have been shown to the entire world. Their pretexts and 
claims of achieving security and safety for the apostate Iraqi Government 
have also foundered. Their overriding concern now is to render as a success 
the big US lie called democracy. The Americans have manipulated the minds of 
many people with the lie of civilized democracy, deluding them that their 
happiness and prosperity are contingent upon this inefficient earthly 
system. Afterward, the US Administration of infidelity justified its war on 
Iraq and Afghanistan by saying that it is the guardian of democracy in the 
world and its arch-champion. On Iraqi territory, the Allawi government was 
set up for this purpose; namely, to confuse and lie to the Iraqis and the 
world, and to give the impression that the United States is serious in 
establishing an independent and democratic Iraqi homeland, thus, covering up 
its crusader aims in the region; namely, paving the way for the 
establishment of a greater Israel state. This administration conceals its 
intentions and ambition vis-a-vis Iraq's resources. 
 
    The greatest thing that Islam did to maintain its clarity, purity, and 
distinction is the character of this religion and its acceptance as revealed 
with its do's and don'ts, penalties, and rules, away from liquefaction, 
distortion, extremism, excessiveness, and abuse. This is confirmed by many 
Koranic verses and traditions. God said: "Therefore, stand firm (in the 
straight path) as though art commanded -- thou and those who with thee turn 
(unto Allah) -- and transgress not (from the path); for He seeth well all 
that you do." [Koranic verses] God also said: "Follow thou the inspiration 
sent unto thee, and be patient and constant, till Allah do decide: For He is 
the best to decide." God also said: :And this (he commands): Judge thou 
between them by what Allah had revealed, and follow not their vain desires, 
but beware of them lest they beguile thee from that (teaching) which Allah 
hath sent down to thee." [Koranic verses] God also said: "So hold thou fast 
to the revelation send down to thee: verily thou are on a straight way." God 
also said: "Follow (O men!) the revelation given unto you from your Lord, 
and follow not, as friends or protectors, other than Him. Little it is ye 
remember of admonition." [Koranic verses] God also said: "Verily, this is my 



way leading straight; follow it: Follow not (other) paths: They will scatter 
you about from His path." [Koranic verses] The prophet may the peace and 
blessings of God be upon him: Whoever creates in our affairs something 
different, it is deemed apostasy. The prophet also said: Whoever of you 
lives long will see a big difference, stick to my tradition and the 
traditions of the wise caliphs after me. Hold staunchly to them. Beware of 
newly invented ways, as every innovation is misguidance and going astray. 
 
    Democracy has come to tell us that in the democratic system the people 
are the ruler and authority. They are the ones with the final say on all 
issues. The reality of the people in this system says that no one can oppose 
their decision or dispute their ruling. They have the right to rule and 
everyone returns to them. Their will is sacred, their choice is binding, 
their opinions are respected and given priority, and their rule is wisdom 
and justice. Whoever they raise is respected and whoever they drop is 
disrespected. What the people approve is right and what they forbid is 
wrong. Moreover, what they accept as law, system, and legislature is 
considered. Everything else is of no consequence, even if it a straight 
religion and a wise Shari'ah from God Almighty. 
 
    This slogan; namely, the rule of the people by the people, is the crux 
and essence of the democratic system on which all of its issues and cases 
are based. Without this principle democracy would not be. This is the 
religion of democracy that is glorified and praised publicly and in broad 
daylight. 
 
    This is what the theorists, thinkers, and advocates of democracy decide 
for everyone. This is what we see and feel in the present reality. 
Irrespective of its ramifications and interpretations, democracy is founded 
on principles and bases, which will sum up in the following main points: 
 
    First: Democracy is based on the principle that the people are the 
source of authorities, including the legislative authority. This takes place 
by selecting the people's representatives in the task of legislation and 
enactment of laws. Accordingly, the legislator obeyed to democracy is man 
and not God. This means that the one deified, worshiped, and obeyed when it 
comes to legislating, sanctioning, and prohibiting are people and man and 
not God. This is the essence of infidelity and deviation from the right path 
because it contradicts the principles of religion and monotheism and equates 
the weak and ignorant man with God in His very deity, which is ruling and 
legislating. God said: "The command is for none but Allah: He hath commanded 
that ye worship none but him." [Koranic verses] God also said: "No does He 
share His command with any person whatsoever." [Koranic verse] God said: 
"Whatever it be wherein ye differ, the decision thereof is with Allah." 
[Koranic verse] It is not with the people or masses, or the majority. 
 



    God said: "Do they then seek after a judgment of (the days of) 
Ignorance? But, who for a people whose faith is assured can give better 
judgment than Allah." [Koranic verses] God also said: "Say, Shall I seek for 
judge other than Allah? When He it is who hath sent unto you the Book, 
explained in detail." [Koranic verses] God also Said: "What have they 
partners (in godhead) who have established for them some religion without 
the permission of Allah?" [Koranic verse] He called those who legislate for 
people without any decree from God as unbelievers. God said: "And this (He 
commands): Judge thou between them by what Allah had revealed, and follow 
not their vain desires, but beware of them lest they beguile thee from any 
of that (teaching) which Allah hath sent down to thee." God said: "They take 
their priests and their anchorites to be their lords beside Allah." [Koranic 
verses]    
 
    A tradition says that when Adiy Ibn-Hatim, a Christian, came to see the 
prophet, may the peace and blessings of God be upon him, he heard him 
reading this verse: "They take their priests and their anchorites to be 
their lords besides Allah." Ibn-Hatim said: I told the prophet that we do 
not worship them. In other words, we did not worship in terms of hermitage, 
prayer, kneeling and bowing down. Ibn-Hatim thought that worship was 
confined to these meanings only. The prophet said: Don't they permit what 
God forbids and you follow them? Don't they allow what God forbids and you 
follow them? Ibn-Hatim said: Yes. The prophet said: That is their worship. 
 
    Sayyid Qutb, may God have mercy on his soul, said: In all mundane 
systems, people take from among themselves Gods and leave Allah. This 
happens both in the highest forms of democracies and in the lowest form of 
dictatorships. He also said: The most salient features of Godhood, as 
opposed to humankind, is to take slaves and put laws for them, and establish 
tribunals for them. Therefore, anybody who claims for himself anything of 
these rights will be claiming for himself the most salient features of 
Godhood and he would have established himself as a God instead of Allah. 
 
    Qutb said: Allah alone has the power to say what is permissible and what 
is impermissible, and not mankind, an individual, a class, a nation, or the 
entire mankind, unless they are empowered by God and in accordance with 
God's Shari'ah. 
 
    2. Democracy is established on the principles of the freedom of religion 
and belief. Under a democratic system, a person can believe in what he 
wishes, adopts the religion he wishes, and renounce any religion whenever he 
likes, even if this renunciation means deviating from the religion of 
Almighty God, and embracing atheism and the worshiping of others and not God 
Almighty. Undoubtedly, this principle is corrupt and impermissible because 
it contravenes many of the Shari'ah texts. If a Muslim renounces his 
religion, then he must be killed according to Islamic principles. Al-Bukhari 



and other imams relate the following saying by the prophet: Whoever changes 
his religion, kill him. He did not say leave him because the apostate should 
not be given security and no covenant should be signed with him. He should 
not be accepted as a neighbor. In the religion of Allah, he has either to 
repent or face the sword. 
 
    3. Democracy is based on considering the people the sole arbiter to 
decide on disagreement and disputes. If differences or disputes crop up 
between the ruler and the ruled, we will find each side threatening the 
other with reverting to the will and choice of the people so that the people 
might resolve their disputes and differences. This contradicts and 
contravenes the principle of monotheism, which decided that the arbiter that 
makes judgments in disputes is God Almighty and no other. God said: 
"Whatever it be wherein ye differ, the decision thereof is with Allah." 
[Koranic verses] Whereas democracy says: If you differ on an issue then go 
to the people and not to anyone else. 
 
    God said: "O ye who believe! Obey Allah, and obey the Messenger, and 
those charged with authority among you. If ye differ in anything among 
yourselves, refer it to Allah and His Messenger, if ye do believe in Allah 
and the Last Day." [Koranic verses] 
 
    In his book, A'lam al-Muwaqqi'in, Ibn al-Qayyim said: This referral is 
from the conditions and necessities of belief, if this referral is violated 
then the faith must necessary be violated. 
 
    Reverting to the people's judgment or to anybody else besides Almighty 
God is in the view of the Shari'ah a way of seeking the judgment of the evil 
one, which must be cursed. God said: "Hast thou not turned Thy vision to 
those who declare that they believe in the revelations that have come to 
thee and to those before thee? Their (real) wish is to resort together for 
judgment (in their disputes) to the Evil One, though they were ordered to 
reject him." [Koranic verses] Almighty God, considered their belief to be a 
false allegation just because they have agreed to seek the rules of the evil 
one and his laws. Every law that is not God's law and each ruler that does 
not rule by the word of God is within the meaning of the evil one, which we 
must renounce. 
 
    4. Democracy is based on the principle of freedom and free expression, 
no matter what form this expression will take, even if it means criticizing 
or cursing God and religion. In democracy, there is nothing sacred, or 
anything that should not be freely discussed or criticized in unseemly 
words. God said: "Allah loveth not that evil should be noised abroad in 
public speech, except where injustice hath been done." [Koranic verses] God 
also said: "If thou dost question them, they declare (with emphasis): 'We 
were only talking idly and in play.' Say: 'Was it at Allah, and His Signs, 



and His Messenger, that ye were mocking? Make ye no excuses: ye have 
rejected Faith after ye had accepted it. If We pardon some of you, We will 
punish others amongst you, for that they are in sin." [Koranic verses] 
 
    5. Democracy is based on separating religion from the state, politics, 
and life. Give God what is God's; namely, worship in temples and in corners. 
As for the other activities--political, economic, social, and other 
activities of life--they are left for the people. They say: This is for God, 
and this is for our partners. Therefore, what is their partners' will not be 
given to God, but what is God's is given to their partners. Curse their 
claims. 
 
    Our religion certainly considers their sayings to be corrupt and 
unfounded. Those who preach them are apostate because they include a clear 
renunciation of religion. It is a clear renunciation of religion, which 
states that Islam is a religion of state, of policy, of government, and of 
laws; that it is much larger than to be confined to places of worship or 
within the walls of temples. Undoubtedly, this is a clear apostasy and an 
insult to the religion of Almighty God. God said: "Then is it only a part of 
the Book that ye believe in, and do ye reject the rest? but what is the 
reward for those among you who behave like this but disgrace in this life?- 
and on the Day of Judgment they shall be consigned to the most grievous 
penalty." [Koranic verses] God also said: "Saying: 'We believe in some but 
reject others': And (those who) wish to take a course midway, they are in 
truth (equally) unbelievers; and we have prepared for unbelievers a 
humiliating punishment." [Koranic verses] 
 
    7. Democracy is based on the principle of forming political groupings 
and political parties and other groups, regardless of the beliefs, ideas, 
and morals of these parties. This principle is a void principle because it 
implies an admission and a recognition--voluntarily and without coercion--of 
the legality of the parties and groups in all their blasphemous and apostate 
trends, that they have the right to exist and to spread their evil, 
corruption, and apostasy in the country and among the people. This is 
contrary to many Shari'ah texts which prove that any stand against vice and 
apostasy must be fought and changed and should not be recognized or 
legitimized. God said: "And fight them on until there is no more tumult or 
oppression, and there prevail justice and faith in Allah altogether and 
everywhere." [Koranic verses] 
 
    Ibn-Taymiyah, may God have mercy on his soul said: Each community that 
refuses to adopt any of the clear and age-old Islamic laws must be fought 
until the faith in Allah is established altogether and everywhere by the 
agreement of the Ulema. 
 
    Therefore, this voluntary recognition of the legitimacy of the apostate 



parties implies acceptance of apostasy, even if this recognition does not 
make it clear that it accepts its freedom. To accept apostasy is indeed 
apostasy. God said: "Already has He sent you Word in the Book, that when ye 
hear the signs of Allah held in defiance and ridicule, ye are not to sit 
with them unless they turn to a different theme: if ye did, ye would be like 
them. For Allah will collect the hypocrites and those who defy faith - all 
in Hell." [Koranic verses] 
 
    The recognition of this principle entails that evil parties of all 
trends will be allowed to spread their apostasy and evil and submerge the 
entire society in all sorts of corruption, disorders, and whims, thus 
backing them in their efforts to destroy the country and the people. 
 
    8. Democracy is based on upholding the stand of the majority and 
adopting what the majority approves, even if this majority approves evil, 
misguidance, and clear apostasy. Democracy considers the truth, which cannot 
be transgressed or amended, as only what the majority decides and adopts. 
This is a void principle that cannot be true in any way. In the view of 
Islam, the truth is what is in harmony with the book of God and the Sunnah 
[the prophet's tradition] regardless of whether its supporters are many or 
few. Whatever contravenes the book of God and the Sunnah is false even if 
the entire population of the earth agrees with it. God said: "And most of 
them believe not in Allah without associating (other as partners) with Him." 
[Koranic verse] God also said: "Wert thou to follow the common run of those 
on earth, they will lead thee away from the way of Allah. They follow 
nothing but conjecture: they do nothing but lie." [Koranic verses] 
 
    Thus this verse shows that obeying and following most of the earth 
population will be a deviation from the path of Almighty God because the 
majority is misguided and they do not believe in God but they recognize 
other Gods beside him. 
 
    Abdallah Ibn-Mas'ud, may God be pleased with him, told Amr Ibn-Maymun: 
The majority of the Islamic Jama'ah [community] are the ones who abandoned 
the Jama'ah. Even if the Jama'ah is one man then you alone are the Islamic 
Jama'ah if you adhere to the truth. 
 
    Al-Hasan al-Basri said: The people of the Sunnah were very few at the 
beginning and they are the few who remain. They have not drifted with the 
luxury-seeking people or those who invent heresies. They remained steadfast 
in observing their Sunnah faith until they met their God on doomsday. Be 
like them. 
 
    It is very strange and is worthy of attention that although the 
democratic experiments brought to the Muslims bad and evil results, which 
led to weakness, differences, dismemberment, and infighting--transforming 



communities into small communities, parties into small parties, and 
movements into small movements that fight and hate each other--despite all 
this and other shameful things, there are some who are still loving 
democracy and defending it as though they are the ones who made and invented 
it. They have imbibed the love for democracy as the Israelites before them 
loved the calf [Koranic Story.] They did not heed the Koranic verses, and 
Shari'ah laws did not deter them. Their minds did not benefit them and did 
not show them their bitter reality, which resulted from the implementation 
of democracy. Some of them claimed that they are being opportunistic and 
want to reach sovereignty and decision-making through democracy. They 
adopted democracy as a means to win their religious and legal objectives. 
They did not pay attention and did not seek the legitimacy, regulations, and 
methods in the book of God. They made a barter deal and compromised over the 
constant principles of the creed and the Koranic methods in the name of 
interests and objectives. 
 
    In his great book, Al-Tafsir, Al-Tabari says: Al-Walid Bin-Al-Mujirah, 
Al-As Bin-Wa'il, and Al-Aswad Bin-al-Muttalib, and Umayyah Bin-Khalaf met 
with the messenger of God, may the peace and blessings of God be upon him. 
They told him: O Muhammad, come, let us worship both what you worship and 
what we worship and we will make you a partner in everything. If the 
religion that you brought to us is better than what we have, we will share 
it with you and adopt some of it. If what we have is better than what you 
have, then you will share it with us and adopt what you want. Then God 
revealed the following verses: "Say: O ye that reject Faith, I worship not 
that which ye worship, Nor will ye worship that which I worship, And I will 
not worship that which ye have been wont to worship, Nor will ye worship 
that which I worship. To you be your Way, and to me mine." [Koranic verses] 
 
    This story tells us that Quraysh [tribe] asked the messenger of God, may 
the peace and blessings of God be upon him, to make concessions for it and 
offered to make concessions for him until they agree on a certain principle. 
Some might say that had the messenger of God, may the peace and blessings of 
God be upon him, agreed with them and asked them to begin worshipping God 
first, then they would have recognized Islam and would not abandon it. This 
would have been a great gain for Islam. It would have realized victory and 
stopped the suffering that the Muslims had been facing. The answer to this 
argument is that God decided this issue by the verses: "I worship not that 
which ye worship, Nor will ye worship that which I worship." It ends with 
the words: "To you be your Way, and to me mine." 
 
    Therefore, the issue is that of principle. It does not allow any 
compromise or any hairbreadth of concessions. This is one of the questions 
of faith; indeed it is the faith itself. 
 
    Considering this issue and how Islam decided it, gives us much needed 



lessons. Indeed, it draws up a clear and obvious path on how to face the 
methods of many enemies of Islam, now and in the future. O Muslims, if you 
make peace with them, they will make peace with you on condition that you 
renounce your religion and, thus, become friendly with them and obey them in 
their devious democratic path, particularly if they are the stronger party 
and particularly if they are the more powerful side in the battle. If one 
day you imagine that they would accept you without following their religion, 
then you are under an illusion. You must read the Koran anew and revise the 
recent and ancient history to see the chapters of rancor, treachery, and 
murder that were practiced and continued to be practiced against Islam and 
the Muslims. 
 
    Then O Muslims of Iraq, how can you accept that the crusader enemies and 
their lackeys decide the fate of your blood, honor, and wealth through a law 
that is not the chaste law of God and by a religion which is not its correct 
religion? You are the grandchildren of Sa'd Bin-Abi-Waqqas, Al-Muthanna, 
Khalid Bin-al-Walid, and Al-Qa'qa', who watered this land with their blood. 
 
    Therefore, you must be alert to the enemy's plan to implement the 
alleged democracy in your country. They want to implement it only to stem 
the remaining goodness in you. So, they made their plan in the form of a 
malicious trap aimed at having Shiites control rule in Iraq. Four million 
Shiites were brought into Iraq from Iran in order to participate in 
elections so that they would achieve their goals of winning the majority of 
seats in the pagan assembly. Consequently, they would be able to from a 
majority government that controls the state's main strategic, economic, and 
security facilities under the banner of preserving the homeland and the 
citizen, advancing towards establishing the democratic project, stemming any 
remaining members of the deposed Ba'th party, and terminating the saboteurs 
including Saddam's Fedayeen and terrorists. At that point, the Shiites would 
start to settle their ideological scores by taking out the Sunni symbols and 
cadres including clergymen, preachers, and experienced people. This would be 
coupled by a tremendous media campaign aimed at beautifying their falsehood 
and covering up their reality. What they hold in their hearts is even 
greater. Once this takes place they would start to promote their malicious 
ideology among people using money and might and through temptation and 
intimidation. They would also benefit from controlling Muslims' sources of 
income. If they succeed in their project, Baghdad and Sunnah areas would 
become Shiite in only a few years time. 
 
    This is backed by the silence and submission of those who falsely claim 
to be Ulema, those who watered down the creed of allegiance to Islam in the 
hearts of men and deceived them into believing that the Shiites are our 
brothers and our loving neighbors. 
 
    Have religions been harmed except by the kings and the monks and bishops 



of evil? What shame will befall us when Baghdad one day becomes a Shiite 
city? Baghdad was ruled for many years by apostate rulers who made its 
inhabitants taste submission and ignominy. However, it has never been Shiite 
for a single day. Baghdad now is being draped in black day after day. The 
manifestation of idolatry and apostasy appear in it for all to see. The 
voices of the Shiites are being raised there, insulting the companions of 
our prophet, may God's peace and blessings be upon him. They are insulting 
our mothers, the wives of our prophet, day and night over their pulpits and 
their radios. 
 
    Imam Malik, may God have mercy on his soul, said: You should not stay in 
a land where Abu-Bakr and Umar are insulted. Umar al-Faruq, when he was a 
prince of the faithful [Caliph] said: If God keeps me alive until next year, 
I will not leave the women of Iraq in need of anyone else after me. 
 
    He was zealous in his endeavors to protect your honor while he was in 
holy Medina. Now the Shiites are cursing him day and night within your 
hearing. 
 
    O people of Iraq: Do you not have any zeal? Has the eagerness to protect 
the religion of God left your homes? Have you betrayed your grandfathers, O 
grandsons of Sa'd, Al-Muthanna, and Khalid? Have you accepted submission 
and 
ignominy and allowed the minions of the Romans, the remnants of the 
Christians, and the Shiite pigs tamper with the honor of the Muslims women 
and play with them? 
 
    For these reasons and others, we have declared fierce war on this 
malicious ideology and have explained the judgment against the followers of 
this unjust doctrine and unsuccessful path. 
 
    All those who help establish this ideology with backing and assistance 
will be believers in it and followers of its adherents. The rule that 
applies to them will be the same one that applies to the preachers and the 
supporters of this ideology. Candidates running in the elections seek 
divinity and those who vote for them will have embraced them as their gods 
and partners instead of God. By doing so, they will be viewed as apostates 
and infidels according to Islam. 
 
    O God, have I given my message? Please be my witness. 
 
    O God, have I given my message? Please be my witness. 
 
    O God, have I given my message? Please be my witness. 
 
    God be praised, the Lord of the universe. 


